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      Ross McRaeõs plank on frame model of the  

      1889 Port Phillip Bay paddle tug ôRescueõ. 

        Photo by Tony Weaver.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
EDITORIAL. 

 

This is the final óBilge 

Waterô that I will assemble 

in its current form, that is to 

say, 16 or 20 stapled A4 

pages.  More than five years 

ago I willingly undertook the 

editorship of the 

unglamorously  titled óBilge 

Waterô in the belief that the 

newsletter is an essential 

communication component 

in any organization and a 

quasi historical record as 

well. 

In my case it has been the 

happy conjunction of  a 

reprographic exercise that is 

part of my profession as a  

cartographer with a background in electronic computing;  my enthusiasm as an amateur but 

clumsy photographer;  my pedagogic approach to the English language in accordance with 

the OED and my obsession for model engineering in general and model boats in particular. 

Now, after twenty or so issues, which I am pleased to say have been distributed on their 

scheduled dates as a self  imposed discipline, the newsletter is becoming stereotyped and is 

in need of new ideas by others.  Hogarth is getting too big for his boots and on a couple of 

occasions has come perilously close to lift off.  It is time for us to go and for someone else to 

take up the pen, or peck at the keyboard. 

So, I retreat, thanking those who have assisted greatly in the production of the óBilge Waterô.  

They include the óThe Bosunô whose much sought after articles each quarter are 

clandestinely left during the hours of darkness, in plain envelopes, on my doorstep;  there are 

those who have agreed to be scrutinized as the óMember Profileô and who have endured my 

searching questions about their private lives.  It would have been nice to include  many more 

club members for there is untold talent everywhere one cares to look but there simply wasnôt 

the space in the newsletter for that to be accomplished;  there are those who have co-

operatively posed with their models in front of the flag, to be  photographed for posterity;   

there are those who have regularly contributed articles and photographs for the newsletter;  

there are Helen and Sian, the alluring women at óArt 57ô who  unravel the inconsistencies of 

Microsoft Word with the printing of each issue.  Most importantly, there are those who have 

an abiding interest in model boats, who build them, who sail them, who talk about them and 

who collectively are known as The Surrey Park Model Boat Club.  Long may it continue. 

Ciao, 

Ken Burge. 

 



COMMODOREôS  REPORT (Summer 09) 
[A few weeks ago our Commodore injured his foot in a collision with a forklift at work.  His recovery is slow and his 

movements are restricted. Bruce has earned for himself the label of óHoppyô.  Ed.] 

 

Welcome Shipmates to the Summer edition of our óBilge Waterô. 
 

Well, another season draws to a close with some memorable events taking place. 

The Como Gardens event has come and gone. 
 

For those that missed our display at the Melbourne Society of Model and Experimental 

Engineersô meeting it was a very much appreciated event by all that attended and by the 

Society Members. 

What really shone through was the depth of knowledge and history of our models and the 

technical details of the models themselves; it was a fantastic event to be involved with.  
 

As a further endorsement of our club we have been invited to submit our design for the 

layout at the MSMEE show at Monash University next year.  We will need to form a small 

committee to finalize our design of what we require.   
 

Now, to the óBilge Waterô.   

Ken Burge has indicated that 

he will relinquish the esteemed 

role of editor and we are 

seeking members who would 

like to take it on.  The 

óHogarthô stand in,  pictured on 

this and the opposite page, is a 

consequence of Anna Owensô 

shopping acumen and was 

presented to the retiring Editor.   

The charming pig now lives in 

the attentive care of the 

delightful Leila DiVirgilio who 

had the recent misfortune to 

dislocate her elbow at school. 

 

Towards the end of this 

newsletter there is reproduced a letter of instructions for Captain H. Smith on the occasion of 

his first command in the ship óCromartyshireô.  On behalf of the genealogist who submitted 

the letter, the Editor seeks any information whatsoever about the said Captain Smith - a long 

shot but one never knows. 

 

May I take this opportunity to wish all members a safe and Merry Christmas and a 

prosperous New Year.  Thatôs all my ramblings for the moment . 

 

Best Regards, Bruce Rodda (aka óHoppyô.) 

 
*********************************************************************************** 



SURREY PARK MODEL BOAT CLUB INC. 
 

WHO WE ARE.  Members of this Club are modellers of all age groups, skills and 

professions who construct and sail model radio controlled boats. 

 

WHAT WE DO.  We build, sail and talk about model boats.  Models range in size generally 

from a half a metre to three metres in length and include models of fishing boats, naval craft, 

paddle boats, yachts, tugs and fast electric craft.  The remote controlled models are mostly 

powered by electric motors, steam or wind power in the case of sailing craft.  Internal 

combustion engines are not permitted. 

 

WHERE WE ARE.  The Club meets every Sunday and most Wednesdays at the Lake known 

as óSurrey Diveô, located near the rear of the Whitehorse Aquatic and Leisure Centre.  

Parking in Standard Avenue or Surrey Drive, Melway 47, B11. 

 

SPMBC OFFICE BEARERS  2009-10 

Elected at the AGM on 5th. July 2009 
 

COMMODORE   Bruce Rodda            VICE - COMMODORE  Brian Stephen 
SECRETARY  Tony Goldsworthy       TREASURER  Don Knowles 
FIRST ORDINARY MEMBER  (Membersô Representative) Ian Jemmeson 
SECOND ORDINARY MEMBER  Bob Owens 
QUARTERMASTERS  Peter Eames and Spence Herd 
SAFETY OFFICERS  Trevor Johnson and Ken Burge. 
AUDITOR  Alan Gray 
 

 

 

SUBSCRIPTION FEES 2009/2010 
 

Membership fees are due on 1st. July each year and must be paid before 1st.September 
to maintain Club rights. 

Annual Subscriptions: 

Adult (18 years + )           $60.00           Family Membership (at the same address)      $65.00 
Junior (under 18 years)   $20.00           Concession  (pensioner or 55 years + )            $40.00 
 

Pro rata subscriptions when joining part way through the year: 
  1st. Oct to 31st. Dec      1st. Jan to 31st. Mar               1st. Apr to 30th. Jun 
Adult                        $45.00                            $30.00                                   $15.00 
Concession             $30.00                             $20.00                                  $10.00 
Family                     $48.00                             $33.00                                  $16.00 
Junior                      $15.00                             $10.00                                    $5.00 
 
$10.00 Entrance fee applies to the above amounts.   
$20.00 discount applies to Members who live more than sixty kilometres from Surrey Dive. 
 



OLD SALT 
By The Bosun  

 
 

If a sailing day is getting dull, 
If boredom governs all. 
If a real good laugh is needed, 
Give Martin Lui a call. 
 
Our mate Geoffrey is in hospital, 
And we wish him all the best. 
But while he was thus occupied, 
Martin put his cruiser to the test. 
 
Martin must have been distracted, 
He hit a buoy and all. 
The cabin cruiser promptly sank, 
And Mayday was the call. 
 
The dockrats took some sightings, 
And the dinghy promptly floated. 
But twenty minutes later, 
The wreck hadnôt been located. 
 
Martin stripped down to his jocks, 
The dockrats held their breath. 
For the water was so jolly cold, 
They thought heôd catch his death. 
 
Martin in his underdacks, 
Was a truly fearsome sight. 
Not the sort of image, 
To invade your dreams at night. 
 
Martin finally found the hulk, 
With his clever little toesies. 
Salvage ops were then successful, 
But heôll get no thank you posies. 
 
Martin emerged from the water, 
The missing cruiser in his hand. 
The dockrats had to hose him down, 
To get rid of the mud and sand. 
 
Phil Clarke was moved to comment, 
ñTwas better than prime TV.ò 
But where to put the ñRò rating, 
So everyone could see. 
 
What is it with these Swabbies, 
That they keep on jumping in. 
Is the water slightly tainted, 
With Lambrusco, Rum or Gin? 

Are they like old Ponce De Leon, 
For the fountain of youth he searched. 
If they try in the Surrey Dive waters, 
Theyôll only emerge besmirched. 
 
Ken Burge is hanging up his pen, 
Heôll do no more newsletter. 
Where will we find a replacement, 
Whoôll do as good or better? 
 
Will Hogarth also disappear? 
Heôs an entertaining pig. 
As he pokes fun at our pollies, 
And at the establishment has a dig. 
 
Hogarthôs valiant efforts, 
To prove that pigs CAN fly. 
And his constant disappointments, 
Would make a grown man cry. 
 
So óUp and at óem Hogarthô, 
A merry Christmas to you mate. 
Keep sniping at our pollies, 
Youôll get óem soon or late. 
 
My little barmaid took me home, 
To meet her mum and dad. 
The many things I learned that day, 
Made me rather sad. 
 
Her mother has won medals, 
At throwing rolling pins. 
Her medals and her trophies, 
She keeps in biscuit jars and tins. 
 
Her father once shot crocodiles, 
Their heads hang in a line. 
He hinted mine might join them. 
If I didnôt make his daughter mine. 
 
Iôm well and truly scuppered, 
But when my lady me does kiss, 
My worries are forgotten, 
And my freedom I donôt miss. 
 
Cheers and Merry Christmas 
   The Bosun 
 



 
 

 

SURREY PARK MODEL BOAT CLUB 
CALENDAR OF EVENTS to May 2010 

 
 2010 
  
 FEBRUARY 14th. SAIL DAY.  Be it MM,  5 masted barque 
     or anything in between, cast off the  
     gaskets and apply the sunscreen (mass 
     line up at 1100 hours). Weather   
     forecast, 26 deg. C with 5 knot SW  
     breeze. 
 
 MARCH  21st. YEA AUTUMN FESTIVAL  (To be    
    confirmed).  (The ideal opportunity for  
    submariners to sail their craft in the   
    clear, still water of the Yea swimming  
     pool) 
  
 APRIL 4th.  EST RESUMES (clocks back one hour) 
 
     ñ      ñ   EASTER SUNDAY 
 
 APRIL    COMO GARDENS (Date to be  
     confirmed).  Our participation  assists 
      the contribution made to charity by 
      Como Gardens Open Days. 
 
 APRIL     SWAP AND SELL (Depends on Como 
      Gardens) 
 
 MAY   Navy Day (Date to be confirmed) 

 



STEAM DAY  22nd. November 2009 

It rained for the entire Sunday morning and so Steam Day was confined to the shelter of the 

club house.  This was no bad thing because there arose the opportunity to examine at leisure 

all the models and steam plant that were on display.  Don Bladierôs photo coverage on this 

page shows some of the stationary steam plant. 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Richard Carlsonôs LPG  

 burner with piezo ignition. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



SPMBC External Displays. 
 

MSMEE  On Friday 9th. October 2009 the SURREY PARK MODEL BOAT CLUB 

exhibited a broad cross section of model boats to the MELBOURNE SOCIETY OF MODEL  

AND EXPERIMENTAL ENGINEERS at the latterôs club room in Wills Street, Glen Iris.  A 

souvenir newsletter was distributed on the occasion and guided by our Commodore Bruce 

Rodda, SPMBC was represented by the following members in alphabetical order with their 

respective models identified in parentheses. 

  Don Bladier ( 1:5 scale óGwen 12ô); Peter Brewer ( half of his sizable Titanic - the stern bit 

with the turbine); Ken Burge ( 1:20 tug óWalumbaô); Phil Clarke (steam launches óLady 

Ebony & óEbbybailô, HMAS Armidaleô, Type 7C submarine);  Alan Gray (steam powered 

óAnnaô); Spence Herd ( couta boat);  Ian Jemmeson (óAustralia IIô yacht,  steam launch,  

miniature radio control components);  Don Knowles  (1:32 tug óToorongaô); Robert 

Loveridge (steam tug óImaraô); Claude Miller (óLa Toulonnaiseô topsôl schooner); Bob 

Owens (cutter);   

 

On the weekend of the 17th. & 18th. October 2009,  in the pleasant surroundings of  

COMO GARDENS, The Basin,  SPMBC was well represented by Keith Allilomou,  Peter 

Brewer,  Richard Carlson,  Alan Gray,  Ian  Jemmeson,  Ian Jones,  Scottie McGuiness,  

Ross McRae, Tony Middleton, Claude Miller,  Reg Neville (who was not reported to The 

Bosun for swimming in the lake),  John Savage,  Carl Spethmann,  Rowan Stadler and  Brian 

Williams. 

As part of the CITY OF WHITEHORSE FES TIVAL  on Sunday 18th. October 2009, in 

the Willis Room of the municipal offices,  SURREY PARK MODEL BOAT CLUB 

exhibited a static display of model boats under the stewardship of Tony Weaver.  It was 

unfortunate that the date coincided with Como Gardens but a wide variety of models were 

made available by  Phil Clarke (óArmidaleô, Freemantle, óLady Ebonyô & Type 7C 

Submarineô);  Peter Eames (ôJolie Briseô and óBaby Bootleggerô); Gary Foster (Viking ship 

óDragonôs Breathô);   Don Knowles (tug óToorongaô); Les Lee (óBadgerô and óEnterprizeô),  

Robert Loveridge (tug óImaraô);  Claude Miller (óLa Toulonnaiseô);  Bob Owens (óScottish 

Maidô);  Trevor Johnson (Air sea rescue boat) and John Savage  (yachts). 

 

 

 

Left:  Alan Gray bought this one from a dealer. 

Does anyone recognize the model? 

 

 

Right:  

Elevated 

view of Brian 

Beechamôs 

Swedish PT 

boat. 
 

 



Work  in  Progress 
 
Left is pictured Peter Eamesô US 
fishing boat óShenandoahô built to a 
scale of 1:12. 
The prototype is on display in a 
museum somewhere in the State of 
Washington. 

 
At right is Ross McRaeôs freelance  
three masted schooner.  The booms 
of the 1.1m model are fixed rigidly to 
their respective masts and the masts 
rotate in unison for tacking or gybing. 
 

 

GALLERY 
Below is another of Malcolm Robertsô 

excellent images from the west coast of 

USA. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


